
 

 

 

 

 

198946 TBD.R 

‘AGENCY RECOMMENDED ORDERS’ 

 

Unofficial Reporter 

 

 

11/6/1989 - 11/12/1989 

 

 

{MOST RECENT UPDATE: 1/18/2023} 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

E: TextBookDiscrimination@gmail.com 

W: www.TextBookDiscrimination.com 

 

 

visit TBD’s website for the most up-to-date information 

 

mailto:TextBookDiscrimination@gmail.com?subject=TBD.C%20|%20Unofficial%20Reporter%20Series
https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/
https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


TBD | 198946 TBD.R (Unofficial Reporter) | 1/18/2023 

www.TextBookDiscrimination.com | Get Booked Up on Justice | 2 of 13 

 

TABLE OF CONTENTS | 198946 TBD.R 

 

ID Caption Page 

001 Barbosa v. Southland Distribution Center 3 

 

- Appendix 12 

 

https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


TBD | 198946 TBD.R (Unofficial Reporter) | 1/18/2023 

www.TextBookDiscrimination.com | Get Booked Up on Justice | 3 of 13 

 

 

 

 

 

198946 TBD.R 001 

‘AGENCY RECOMMENDED ORDERS’ 

 

CAPTION: Barbosa v. Southland Distribution Center 

CITATION: 198946 TBD.R 001 

DATE: 11/17/1989 

STATE: FL  

 

CASE NO: 

???? (FCHR) 

89-004169 (DOAH) 

CASE TYPE: Employment Discrimination 

 

age col dis fam mar nat rac rel ret sex unk 

           

 

FILENAME: 89004169.PDF 

PAGES: 8 

 

RESULT: judged (defendant won) 

 

 

https://www.textbookdiscrimination.com/


                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

GUILLERMO A. BARBOSA,         )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
vs.                           )    CASE NO. 89-4169
                              )
THE SOUTHLAND CORPORATION,    )
d/b/a SOUTHLAND DISTRIBUTION  )
CENTER,                       )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the above-styled matter was heard before the Division
of Administrative Hearings by its duly designated Hearing Officer, Daniel M.
Kilbride, on October 18 and 31, 1989 in Orlando, Florida.  The following
appearances were entered:

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Guillermo A. Barbosa (pro se)
                      854 Long Bay Court
                      Kissimmee, Florida

     For Respondent:  Thomas C. Garwood, Jr., Esq.
                      Garwood and McKenna, P.A.
                      322 East Pine Street
                      Orlando, Florida

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether Petitioner, a member of a protected class, was terminated from his
position with the Respondent in retaliation for his filing of a national origin
discrimination complaint with the Florida Commission on Human Relations on
August 17, 1988.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice
with the Florida Commission on Human Relations on June 26, 1989.  The matter was
referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for a hearing de novo and
the submission of a recommended order to the Florida Commission on Human
Relations.  The original "Petition for Relief" was submitted in Spanish and,
upon translation into English, was filed on September 18, 1989.  Respondent
filed its Answer and Affirmative Defenses on October 3, 1989.  Upon proper
notice being timely given on August 30, 1989, a formal hearing was conducted in
Orlando, Florida on October 18, 1989.  In recognition of Petitioner's Pro Se
status, a subsequent hearing was noticed and held in Orlando, Florida, on
October 31, 1989 to allow the presentation of additional testimony by a witness
to be subpoenaed by Petitioner.  At the hearing, Petitioner testified himself



and offered seven exhibits in evidence.  Respondent offered the testimony of Jim
L. McClung, Respondent's Personnel Manager at the subject site at the time in
question and Julius Dix, former Warehouse Manager, Respondent also offered
eleven exhibits in evidence.  Upon conclusion of the hearing on October 31,
1989, the record of proceedings was closed and the parties provided an
opportunity to submit arguments and/or legal briefs in support of their
respective case within ten days.  Respondent filed its proposed recommended
order on November 15, 1989. Petitioner has not filed proposed findings as of the
date of this Order.  The transcript was filed November 15, 1989.  From the
record of the proceedings as a whole, including the transcript of the hearing
held on October 18, inclusive of the exhibits admitted into evidence and
specifically weighing the testimony of the witnesses and their credibility, the
following findings of fact are determined:

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Southland Corporation, d/b/a Southland Distribution Center, is an
"employer" within the definition found in Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes.

     2.  Guillermo A. Barbosa was an "employee" of the Respondent as defined in
Section 760.02, Florida Statutes, and was employed by Respondent for
approximately sixteen (16) years.

     3.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of these proceedings and the parties involved.  All procedural
prerequisites and requirements have been duly accomplished or satisfied.

     4.  The Petitioner, Guillermo A. Barbosa, is fully competent to represent
himself on a pro se basis.  He exhibited clear understanding of the procedural
requirements at the formal hearing and the legal import of his burden of proof
on his claim of an unlawful practice against the Respondent.  Petitioner
exhibited comprehension of the English language, both spoken and written, and
exhibited fluency in the speaking of English in the interrogation of witnesses
at the formal hearings.

     5.  Respondent, The Southland Corporation, d/b/a Southland Distribution
Center, functions as a warehousing and distribution complex for a number of
commercial customers including 7-Eleven convenience stores and restaurant chains
such as Steak & Ale, Bennigan's, TGI Friday's, Krystal and others.  In order to
service its regional territory of four states, it employs approximately 630
employees in a large 440,000 square foot warehousing facility located on Sand
Lake Road in Orlando, Florida.  Respondent's warehouse operates 24 hours a day
five (5) days per week.  Respondent's work force stores a variety of goods and
products and, upon order or request from a given customer or account, selects
the indicated goods, packs them in appropriate containers and loads the order on
tractor trailer rigs for transport and delivery to the final destination point.

     6.  The Respondent places great emphasis upon the importance of time and
schedules.  Timely reporting for work and attendance as scheduled is emphasized
by the Company so that the closely integrated operation of the complex can be
maintained with efficiencies of labor and close coordination of schedules
between warehouse operation, the transportation link and the store hours of the
customer.  The policies, procedures and work rules of the Company provide
incentive programs to reward employees who report to work as scheduled in a
prompt and consistent manner.  Conversely, through its work rules, the Company
provides that employees who demonstrate a pattern of tardiness or absence may be
disciplined or discharged.  For these same reasons, the work rules published to



the employees and acknowledged by each worker also stress that a failure to
report to work when directed or as scheduled for a period of 48 hours (no
show/no call) will result in automatic termination of employment.  The
Respondent views employee reliability for reporting to work as scheduled and on
time as a fundamental condition of employment.

     7.  On August 11, 1988, Petitioner reported an on-the-job injury and was
relieved of duty and, under directions from the Respondent's occupational health
nurse, treated by an outside physician.

     8.  On August 17, 1988, while on the medical leave of absence due to the
work-related injury, Petitioner filed a discrimination charge alleging denial of
transfer or promotion due to his national origin.  A notice of the charge of
discrimination was directed to the attention of the Personnel Manager of the
Respondent and was received on September 7, 1988.

     9.  On Friday, September 16, 1988, Petitioner was released by the treating
physician and given "return to work orders" instructing him to return to work
without restrictions.

     10.  The following work day, Monday, September 19, 1988, the Petitioner
resumed his normal duties and work routine. However, after approximately one to
one and one half hours of work, Petitioner reported that he had either re-
injured himself or had aggravated the prior injury for which he had been
treated.  The Respondent again placed Petitioner on medical leave of absence due
to the work-related injury and directed him for treatment to the outside
physician.

     11.  On Friday, September 30, 1988, Petitioner was again released by the
treating physician without limitations or restrictions and given instructions to
return to work.

     12.  On the next workday, Monday, October 3, 1988, Petitioner failed to
show up at his scheduled time.  After being absent without authority or
explanation for five consecutive work days, the Warehouse Manager, Mr. Julius
Dix, mailed a letter to Petitioner.  The letter explained that pursuant to Rule
12 of the Company's "working conditions", specifically failure to report to work
as directed and being absent without explanation or authorization for five
consecutive work days, the Company was placing Petitioner on suspension pending
further review.  Although dated October 5, 1988, the letter drafted by Mr.
Julius Dix was actually written and sent on Friday, October 7, 1988. However,
the date of the letter was made retroactive to the actual point of job
abandonment pursuant to the so-called "48- hour rule".

     13.  On October 17, 1989 Petitioner mailed a copy of a medical form from an
outside physician indicating that Petitioner had been disabled from working from
October 13 to October 25, 1988.  It was received by an employee of Respondent on
October 19, 1988.  A similar form was mailed October 26, 1988 and received on
October 28, 1988.  There was no letter or personal explanation accompanying the
medical form.

     14.  Petitioner stated that upon being released by the treating physician,
he contacted the Warehouse Manager, Mr. Julius Dix, and upon explaining that his
injury continued to disable him from returning to work, was given permission to
continue on medical leave and seek treatment by another physician.  However, Mr.
Dix testified that he had never given such permission or directions, nor had he
received any communications or contact from Petitioner on Friday, September 30,



or during the subsequent week.  The more credible testimony is that Petitioner
made no communication with his employer during the week of October 3, 1988.

     15.  Following corporate review, required for long-term employees,
Petitioner's employment was formally terminated for violation of the "48-hour
rule" (no show/no call) under a subsequent letter from Mr. Julius Dix dated
October 25, 1988.

     16.  On November 8, 1988, Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination
alleging retaliation.

     17.  The Petitioner's work history demonstrates his knowledge of the 48-
hour rule and prior compliance under similar circumstances.

     18.  The 48-hour rule of Respondent has been applied in a consistent and
uniform manner to a substantial number of other employees during a period of
time immediately prior to the action taken with regard to the administrative
termination of Petitioner's employment.  The administration of this rule by the
Company has resulted in termination of the non-complying employees.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     19.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of this proceeding, and the parties thereto, pursuant to
subsection 120.57(1), Florida Statutes and Rule 22T-8.016(1), Florida
Administrative Code.

     20.  The State of Florida, under the legislative scheme contained in
Florida Statutes Chapter 760, incorporates and adopts the legal principles and
precedents established in the federal anti-discrimination laws specifically set
forth under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended 42 USC Section
2000e et seq.  The Florida law prohibiting retaliation is found in Section
760.10(7), Florida Statutes, which essentially narrows the "opposition clause"
of the retaliation prohibition found in Section 704(a) of Title VII.

     21.  Judicial authorities have utilized a three-pronged burden of proof for
establishing a prima facia case of retaliation:

          A. The employee engaged in a protected activity:
          B. The employee was subject to an adverse
             employment decision; and
          C. There is a causal connection between 1 and 2. Canino
             v. EEOC, 707 F.2d 468, 32 FEP Cases 139 (11th Cir.
             1983); Smith v. Georgia, 684 F.2d 729, 29 FEP Cases
             1134 (11th Cir. 1982); Lee v. Russell County Board
             of Education, 684 F.2d 769, 29 FEP Cases 1508 (11th
             Cir. 1982), appeal after remand, 744 F.2d 768, 36
             FEP Cases 22 (11th Cir. 1984)

     22.  The standard of proof in these cases depends on the nature of the
evidence.  If the plaintiff has direct evidence that he was subjected to
retaliation due to his participation in activities sanctioned by law or due to
his opposition to prohibited practices, he must prove by a preponderance of that
evidence that his activities were a significant factor in the termination
decision by the Company.  However, if the Petitioner does not have direct
evidence, he may establish a prima facia case for retaliation under the shifting
burden analysis set forth in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 5



FEP Cases 965 (1973) and Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450
U.S. 248, 25 FEP Cases 113 (1981).

     The McDonnell Douglas-Burdine test is designed for litigation based upon
circumstantial evidence and places upon the respondent company only the
obligation to articulate a valid, non-discriminatory reason for its decision to
terminate the Petitioner.  Under the McDonnell Douglas-Burdine analysis, the
burden of proof would then shift back to the petitioner, not only to show that
the articulated non-discriminatory reason is "pretextual" but also to sustain
his ultimate burden of persuasion of retaliatory intent by the respondent
company.

     23.  In the case sub judice, the Petitioner has satisfied the first element
of establishing that he engaged in a protected activity by the filing of his
claim of national original discrimination on August 17, 1988.  The Petitioner
has also established that he was subjected to an adverse employment decision by
his subsequent termination from employment.  However, the Plaintiff has
completely failed in establishing or proving by credible, persuasive evidence
that there is a causal connection between his protected activity and his
ultimate discharge from employment.  The Plaintiff did not provide at the formal
hearings through testimony or exhibits any direct evidence sufficient in itself
to sustain his burden of proof.  The mere sequence of events whereby termination
follows the filing of a charge of unlawful discrimination does not in and of
itself prove retaliatory intent; nor absent more circumstantial evidence, do
such circumstances establish an irrefutable presumption of retaliatory design or
discriminatory purpose.

     At best the sequence of events require the Respondent to come forward and
"articulate" a valid, non-discriminatory reason for the resulting termination of
employment.  The Company has done so.

     24.  The Respondent established by clear, convincing and unrebutted
testimony and business records that the Petitioner had been terminated from
employment due to his violation of a major work rule.  The evidence presented by
the Company and elicited from witnesses at the formal hearings on this matter
establish that the Petitioner sustained a work-related injury during this next
work shift and removed himself from the workplace under the medical leave of
absence and benefits program afforded in such circumstances.  During the first
week of his worker's compensation leave, the Petitioner filed his charge of
unlawful discrimination alleging disparate treatment in transfers and promotion
due to his national origin.

     25.  Following approximately thirty days of medical treatment and rest, the
Petitioner was released by his treating physician and directed to return to
work.  Under the established work rules and practices of the Respondent,
employees are required to return to work as directed or as scheduled within two
days of having been so instructed.  This so-called "48-hour rule" provides that
an unexplained or unauthorized work absence in excess of two consecutive work
days may result in dismissal.  The Petitioner had verified his understanding and
acceptance of this "48-hour rule" not only by his execution of a personal copy
of such work rules, but also by his acknowledgment through conforming behavior
under appropriate circumstances.  In the instant case, the Petitioner
acknowledged his understanding of such work requirement by returning to work as
directed on the next work day.  After only one and one-half hours of work, the
Petitioner reported himself as again being injured and was placed on another
medical leave of absence pending examination and treatment by a physician.



     26.  Subsequently, after an additional ten days of rest and medical
treatment, the Petitioner was released again as being without limitations or
restrictions and instructed to report to work.  However, the Petitioner failed
to report to work as instructed.  Although Petitioner testified that he had
spoken with the Warehouse Manager, Julius Dix, on the day he was released by his
doctor and ordered to return to work, (Friday, September 30, 1988), his
testimony was contradicted by Mr. Dix's testimony.  Mr. Dix testified that he
had never had any discussion with Petitioner for some two weeks following his
release from medical treatment and direction to report to work. Mr. Dix
testified that he was contacted by the occupational health nurse for the company
who advised that the Petitioner had come to her office concerning his claim for
worker's compensation.  The testimony of Mr. Dix, as corroborated by the
testimony of Mr. Jim McClung, established that the Petitioner had not contacted
any member of supervision for the Company at any time for purposes of requesting
an excuse from his scheduled work or for requesting authorization to remain on
medical leave pending further treatment or examination.

     The suspension letter sent by Mr. Dix on or about Friday, October 7, 1988,
reveals from its contents that the Petitioner had neither shown up for work, nor
contacted management for a period of time far in excess of two consecutive work
days.  The testimony and presentation of evidence by Mr. Dix and Mr. McClung on
this critical issue is the most credible.  The Petitioner being a long-term
employee with the Company, knew the requirements of the work rules and the
consequences of not observing or complying with the "48-hour rule" for unexcused
and unauthorized absences from work.

     27.  The Company further established that its administration of
Petitioner's employment and administrative termination was consistent with its
application of the same rule for other employees in the past under similar or
comparable circumstances.  Thus, there is no evidence that the Petitioner was
treated any differently from employees who had not engaged in protected
activity.  For this reason, a causal connection has not been established between
the filing of the Petitioner's charge and his subsequent discharge.

     28.  As noted earlier, Petitioner rests his case upon his testimony that he
received permission from the Warehouse Manager of the Respondent, Julius Dix, to
remain on medical leave of absence and to disregard his return to work order.
Upon the testimony given by Mr. Dix and by Mr. McClung, this contention by the
Petitioner cannot stand.  Furthermore, the Petitioner apparently relies upon the
fact that his termination occurred in the course of events after his filing of a
charge.  As proof of retaliation, however, such circumstances and even a
relatively short passage of time between the filing and the subsequent
termination is not sufficient without more to meet the causal link requirement
of the prima facie case.  McNeil v. Greyhound Line, 31 FEP Cases 1068 (S.D. Fla.
1983).  The Company has provided substantial and relevant evidence to establish
a valid business and non-discriminatory reason for its decision to terminate the
Petitioner and under the McDonnell Douglas-Burdine test, the burden of proof
shifts to Petitioner to establish by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent's proffered reason for its adverse personnel action (termination) is
pretextual.  The Petitioner has failed to do so.  The Petitioner did not
establish that he was treated differently or less favorably than other employees
in the same or similar circumstances.  He was likewise unable to establish any
other evidence or interference which would tend to prove that the reasons and
purposes articulated by the Respondent were other than as presented.  It follows
then that Petitioner has failed to establish the requisite causal connection
between his protected activity of filing a claim on national origin
discrimination and his subsequent termination from employment.



                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the testimony and evidence submitted on the record in the formal
hearings on this matter and by application of the relevant or governing
principles of law to the findings of facts established on such record, it is

     RECOMMENDED:

     That a Final Order be issued which denies the Petition for Relief.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 17th day of November, 1989, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                             __________________________________
                             DANIEL M. KILBRIDE
                             Hearing Officer
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                             (904)488-9675

                             Filed with the Clerk of the Division
                             of Administrative Hearings this 17th
                             day of November, 1989.

                             APPENDIX

     The following constitutes my specific rulings, in accordance with Section
120.59, Florida Statutes, on findings of fact submitted by the parties.

Petitioner did not file proposed findings of fact.

Respondent's Proposed Findings of Fact:

Paragraphs 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 (sic) --
accepted in substance.

Paragraphs 7 and 8 -- rejected as not relevant.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Guillermo A. Barbosa                Dana Baird
854 Long Bay Court                  General Counsel
Kissimmee, Florida                  Human Relations Commission
                                    325 John Knox Road
Thomas C. Garwood, Jr., Esquire     Building F, Suite 240
Garwood and McKenna, P.A.           Tallahassee, FL  32399-1925
322 East Pine Street
Orlando, Florida



Margaret Jones
Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL 32399-1925
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